STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL

Monday 21st December 2020 

Due to COVID-19 restrictions this meeting was held remotely via telephone conference.
	Councillors Present:
	Kate Carter-Windle, Andy Hinton, Andrew Henderson, Jonny Rosemont, John Parry 

	Public:  1

	

	Also, in attendance:
       

Clerk:
	John Umney, DFP, Alison Umney, School Liaison Governor 
Annette Fowler



PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
Prior to the council meeting commencing there will be an opportunity of up to 15 minutes for members of the public to make comments and to ask questions of the Parish Council.
1739
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Meadowcroft
1740
Declarations of Interest
To receive declarations of interest in accordance with the council’s Code of Conduct (and section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992).
None
1741
Minutes of the last meeting 
The minutes from the meeting held on 16th November 2020 were approved and will be signed as an accurate record by Cllr Carter-Windle.
Matters arising

None
1742
Reports from County and District Councillors (Appendix A)

Full reports can be found on the PC website www.steeplebartonparishcouncil.org

Cllr Hudspeth’s report had been circulated before the meeting. 

Cllr Hudspeth 
        The Government has confirmed that Oxfordshire will move into the high COVID-19 alert level 

(tier 2) from Wednesday 2 December. This means changes to the rules around working, socialising and running a business. Until that date, the national lockdown restrictions remain in place.  You can find out more about the tier system on the gov.uk site. 

Cllr Rosemont asked about the vaccine roll out – Cllr Hudspeth confirmed that it is going really well and the most vulnerable are being vaccinated first. 

Cllr Jackson 
I volunteered to assist the WODC officers at the end of November by ringing round people who are on the clinically vulnerable list.  I believe that 15 of the 49 district councillors offered their services.  My list was 56 folk, most of whom were in the Bartons Ward, but others in the Enstone area.  Thankfully, no one was experiencing difficulties during the second phase of lockdown.

I had been asked by two SBPC councillors to get in touch with the planning department to ask about two separate concerns on North Street. One was to do with the block paving at the Holliers Farm development, and the other regarding a possible change of land use adjacent to Ernigrip garage.  

At this point Cllr Jackson had connectivity issues and therefore emailed the following comments. 

Ernigrip - Cllr Hinton gave a comprehensive summary of the predicament with the apparent change of use by converting a back garden into a parking area.  Cllr Jackson has sent another email to Declan Jermy at planning to ask for feedback on whether he or another enforcement officer had visited the site and spoken to the owners.

Cllr Hudspeth suggested Jane Pollock contact Jeff Haine cabinet member for planning.

Holliers Farm Development - I was wanting to ask Andrew if he had had any feedback from the planning dept about the apparent incorrect laying of the block paving.  I have not heard anything since I wrote some time ago, after Andrew raised concerns with me.

Speed watch sessions are due to recommence this week. About five new volunteers have come forward, after I delivered some personally addressed letters to people I know in the village.   It is interesting how a letter tends to get a better response than a general email!

1743
Correspondence not covered elsewhere in the Agenda

None
1744
Matters arising and not covered elsewhere in the agenda
a) Cllr Hinton on behalf of Cllr Meadowcroft – speeding on North St – Peter would be happy to run the speedwatch campaign as Brian has stepped down. Cllr Carter-Windle confirmed there was a speedwatch last week. Cllr Rosemont is on WhatsApp group and trying to ramp up the sessions, he would be happy for Peter to take the lead. He suggested we discuss with Brian and Dave. All other Cllrs agreed.

b) Stephen Findlay-Saunders and Bruce Norgrove have resigned with immediate effect. WODC have been informed and a casual vacancy has been posted for the two positions. The Clerk confirmed that we have received two applications, both will join the January meeting to introduce themselves and discuss the positions.
c) Co-option of Roger Tyers – Roger introduced himself to the PC and has particular interest in planning, walks around the village and would like to be involved in improving the areas. He is also concerned about traffic in the village. 

Roger was proposed by Cllr Carter-Windle and seconded by Cllr Rosemont.
d) Speed signs – Cllr Parry – Do we have an option to change the speed sign on North Street to a variable speed sign? Did Cllr Hudspeth previously talk to us about paying around £200 to have it changed? 

The PC received a brochure from a speed sign company and Cllr Parry has emailed to ask for more details but has not received a reply as yet.  The opinion is that the traffic seems to slow down from the speed sign already in place on North Street due to the cars parked on the left-hand side. We therefore really need to look at the other end of the village. We would need to look into the electricity supply, and this could prove to be costly. Cllr Parry is happy to take this up with highways but asked if this was the responsibility of Westcote PC rather than Steeple Barton PC? The feeling is that the right side of Enstone Road is Steeple Barton. The Clerk will check the maps. It was suggested that we make contact with Westcote PC to discuss further. Cllr Rosemont will take this forward and talk to Steve Ferrelly. Cllr Rosemont confirmed we have two considerations, speed of vehicles and the flow of pedestrian traffic. John Umney reported that in his opinion the stretch from the Sandford turn all the way down to the AMH is an area where cars are speeding. Maybe some where closer to the hall would be a more appropriate place for a speed sign. Cllr Carter-Windle asked if we should perhaps consider three signs, one on the Sandford corner by Taylors farm, another near the AMH and then incoming from the Cinnamon stick. Cllr Parry reported that the cost for three would be high, possibly around 4K per camera. It was suggested that the speedwatch team could carry out a speed check to confirm the best places along North Street/Enstone Road. Does the number of speeding cars warrant the high cost of new cameras? 
Roger Tyers suggested that maybe the PC could pay for a speed check from Highways. Cllr Hudspeth confirmed that this can be done but due to COVID they have been suspended and suggested we wait until we have more normal volumes of traffic.  Roger will investigate and report back with costs.
e) The Clerk confirmed that the PC needed to find a new Internal Auditor and had approached two people suggested by the OALC. The Clerk informed PC that we will be working with Jane Olds. 

f) There are two trees in Dorn Close that require work (see below). Cllr Parry asked Cllr Henderson why the trees were the responsibility of the PC. It was confirmed that the PC own the land and are therefore responsible for the trees.  Cllr Parry asked for a set of Parish registry documents. The Clerk will email copies.
Trees Dorn Close – there are two trees that were missed from the tree survey carried out in June by Nicholsons. The Clerk had been in touch and the survey had been updated and sent to Tree Works, who are currently carrying out work on the PC trees. Tree Works have given 3 options for one tree and another for the second tree.  The Clerk will ask Nicholsons for their opinion on the options suggested.
g) Donation request – Volunteer Link Up 
RESOLVED 

THAT the PC would make a donation of £250.00.
h) Cllr Parry has been looking into options for a ‘Parking’ sign somewhere on the Worton Road directing people to the Social Club car park. He suggested that add a blue ‘P’ to the existing street sign on North Street opposite Worton Road and will investigate the cost of the signs. This was followed by a general discussion about parking outside the village shop.

1745
Reports


(a) School Governors report – Alison Umney, School Liaison Governor
Earlier in the term Charlie asked for parent volunteers to form a new informal parent consultation group which could poll parents on their views of new ideas and initiatives. One of their first roles was to consider making changes to school meal provision.

School meals

For some time, school has wanted to improve the quality of school meal provision and with effect from January 2021 there will a move to ‘In house provision’. There will be a focus on quality and promoting wholesome, homemade food.
School ‘Healthy Eating Standards’ aim to include high-quality meat, poultry and fish; fruit and vegetables; and bread, cereals and potatoes, whilst minimising those things which we consider treats. With this in mind, we have taken another bold decision, to replace puddings containing refined sugar at lunch times. Instead, children will receive a nutritionally balanced main meal, and will be offered pieces of fruit, fruit salads and natural yoghurts afterwards. 
We are very fortunate to be able to make this move with the support of the Catering Manager at Marlborough School in Woodstock. James Cox, has had an extensive and varied career in catering, beginning in the army at 16 years old. He worked at St James’ Palace and travelled all over the world before moving into catering for nursing homes. James joined Marlborough School in 2016, establishing an incredible provision that, Mr Hanlon, the Headteacher, believes is the best catering of any school in the county. 
The current kitchen staff have worked with James to create a new menu that appeals to our children and gives them variety. Daily menu options include a main meal and vegetarian main meal, as well as jacket and sandwich options with a choice of fillings. Wherever possible, produce will be sourced locally and from suppliers who value quality. Our cooks will be making homemade meals, including James’ own tomato-based sauce which will be used in several dishes. It includes hidden vegetables, tucked away to make the sauce both tasty and healthy. 

Allergens are shown on the menu against each dish and some, such as nuts, are simply not included in any of our ingredients. 

Since the announcement the school have seen an increase in the uptake for meals and some parents who have previously not opted for school melas for their children are planning to trial them in January.

Christmas 
The children have enjoyed their Christmas festivities in their class bubbles. Fombs organised Santa arriving at school on a horse and cart and each child received a tree hanging with Middle Barton 2020 written on it. 

Covid testing

We are not making any decision about the government guidelines on lateral flow testing in school at the moment strictly due to the fact that under their guidelines, it's not possible. We will revisit this later.


(b) Highways, pavements and verge – Cllr Henderson


Cllr Henderson is trying to contact Highways, has the number changed, Clerk will check.
 



(c) Sports and Social Club/Playing Fields - Cllr Hinton 
The club will remain closed. The Playing Fields supplied new carpet tiles for the Jubilee room and the bar. The village had a £250 winner on the Cherwell Lottery. Bruce Norgrove has taken on a low-key fund raiser role for the playing fields.


(d) Young Adults (Bruce Norgrove)



No report this month.

1746
Planning applications – Cllr. Rosemont

20/03122/HHD – 48 South Street - Creation of a balcony terrace over existing store on rear elevation, replacement of first floor window with patio doors.

No objections


20/03192/HHD – 11 South Street - Conversion of existing garage to create additional bedroom with en-suite

No objections

1747
Finances 
(a) Report from Finance Sub Committee of its meeting, including setting precept for 2020/21

The Budget tracker was distributed to all Councillors before the meeting with no comments received.

Cllr Parry had distributed a preliminary budget put together at the finance meeting on the 9th December and asked if anyone had any objections or additions that they would like to include? Precept will be kept at 2% above last year, any feedback? Cllr Rosemonth confirmed that due to the current situation taxes are probably going to be increased so to keep the precept as close to last year is the best approach. Cllr Parry reported that any spend on traffic calming i.e., speed signs would be taken from the reserves.



RESOLVED

THAT, the Precept for 21/22 will be £21,560


(b) External Audit 19/20 

The Clerk confirmed that the external audit carried out by Moores had been completed with two minor errors; an incorrect amount for the PC assets was submitted and corrected. Also, the PC email address was missed from one of the forms. 


c)
Accounts for Payment 
i. To consider and approve accounts for payment (Appendix B to agenda)
ii. Accounts not on Appendix B submitted by 8pm on 21st December 2020 
THAT, all payments listed were approved.
1748
To receive items for next agenda

1749
For Information only 

1750
Date and location of next meeting 

To confirm the date of the next meeting, this is scheduled for Monday 18th January 2021 either by telephone conference or at the Alice Marshall Hall, Middle Barton at 8.00pm. 
	Paper number(s).
	Paper title

	A
	Report from County Cllr Hudspeth and Cllr Jackson

	B
	Accounts for Payment


2
Signed .............................................


